Marazion Surgery

Minutes of the Marazion Surgery Patient Participation Group Meeting on Monday 2nd February 2015, at 6.45pm

	Present:


Mrs Juliette Benstead
Mrs Janet Bullock

Mrs Gill Clephane

Mrs Serena Collins

Mrs Sandra Easterbrook

Mr Leslie Lipert

Mrs Pauline Needham

Mrs Mary Page

Mr Michael Page

Mr Colin Treleven

Mr Michael Tremberth

Dr Neil Walden

Mr Barry Webb

Ms Aileen Wheeler


	Apologies:

Mr Brian Baker

Miss Kate Baldwin

Mrs Mary Baldwin 

Mrs Jackie Brown

Mrs Elizabeth Clarke

Ms Samantha Cox

Mrs Margaret East

Mrs Susan Harrison

Mrs Trudy Jones

Mrs Ann Miller

Mr Michael Miller

Mrs Fran Phillips

Ms Jane Richards




1.
Minutes of Previous Meeting:


The Minutes of the previous meeting were agreed to be a true record.
2.
Matters Arising:

Age UK:  The previous meeting had been attended by Rebecca Kevern from Age UK who outlined a new scheme called ‘Penwith Pioneer’ or ‘Living Well’ that was in place in Penwith.  NW outlined the scheme briefly, as the meeting had not been well attended.
3.
New Members:


Two new members of the group, Mrs Clarke and Mrs Harrison, were welcomed to the group and thanked for expressing an interest in the Patient Participation Group.  They had been unable to attend the meeting in person, however JCB would contact them after the Minutes had been circulated to see if they had any questions.

4.
Patient Information and Literature:

At the previous meeting it had been agreed to focus the Agenda of the next meeting around the day to day organisation of the Practice and the services that were offered.  PPG members were encouraged to ask questions, on behalf of everyone registered at the Practice, so that a full explanation could be provided.    

As a basis for discussion, JCB suggested that the group review the Practice Leaflet.  Some of the information would be familiar to the group due to discussions raised by the previous patient surveys.  However the leaflet was due to be updated and the Practice would appreciate feedback on the content and what other information the PPG think patients would find helpful.  Similarly the Practice would like to review the presentation being shown on the electronic noticeboard in the waiting room.  


Copies of the Practice Leaflet (in draft form), Dispensary Leaflet and a printout of the slides of the PowerPoint presentation showing in the waiting room were distributed for review and comment.


There was a very illuminating and honest discussion of the services, notes of which are attached below.  
	Doctors:
	Dr Sugrue was on compassionate leave following the sudden death of his son.



	Surgery opening hours:
	The number of incoming lines had been increased:

8 instead of 4 incoming lines for the public – more capacity in on-hold system (stops the frustration of being engaged)

2 ex-directory lines for staff and health professionals (as previously)

	
	The opening hours had been increased by an hour a day to 0800-1830hrs (half an hour in the morning and half an hour in the evening) from 2nd February 2015 

	
	This may not solve problem of lines busy first thing, but would help patients who wanted to phone before or after work/school.



	Out of Hours:
	Calls could not be automatically redirected, the system would record the caller details as those of the surgery and this had previously led to incidents where an ambulance had gone to the surgery rather than the patient’s location.  Patients have to hang up and redial. 

The contract would change in July 2015; they has been appointed but not yet announced.



	Appointment Audit:
	Over a period of many years appointment demand has been audited.  The Practice had a rough idea of how many appointments were needed each day to meet demand.  One third of appointments were available to pre-book (only the doctor on call for emergencies does not have these).



	What happens when demand is high?
	If all the appointments had been taken and a patient needed to be seen that day, the receptionist would take the details and pass the message to the doctor.  The doctor would arrange an appointment or contact the patient.  



	Internet Appointments:
	More and more offered were available to book on line as became popular - patients encouraged to sign up to ‘The Waiting Room’, which was also used for requesting medications on-line via the surgery website.



	Booking in advance:
	Every day, appointments two weeks later would become ‘live’ and available to book.  (ie on Monday 2nd Feb the appointments on Monday 16th Feb would be available to pre-book), so every day there are more appointments released.



	Extended Hours:
	These were always fully booked and found to be helpful by patients.  It was noted that there were appointments in the evening with a Doctor or an Assistant Practitioner; usually on a Monday evening.  The early morning appointments were usually mid-week.



	Duty Doctor:
	Every day there was a doctor allocated to be on-call for emergencies.  This doctor visits patients who cannot come to the surgery.  Having one doctor on-call meant less interruptions for the other doctors and less disruption to clinics for patients.

As Dr Sugrue is currently off work, the duty days fall more often to his GP Partners.  Other GP’s are employed to cover the daily clinics, ensuring that the Practice provides adequate appointments and cover.



	QOF:
	Services are monitored and assessed, to ensure that a high quality service is offered throughout the country.  This includes ensuring that patients with chronic diseases such as asthma, heart conditions, and diabetes are seen regularly and receive all the appropriate checks and treatment.   QOF achievement (also on NHS Choices)



	Enhanced services:
	Practices can choose to offer extra services, such as appointments in extended hours, INR testing on-site, smoking cessation advice clinics, 24 hour ECGs and 24 hour BPs.  The Practice had signed up to offer every possible enhanced service as this meant that we can provide our patients with more services and facilities at the Practice, rather than making referrals to the hospital or other providers.    



	Specialist Services:
	In some instances the GP has undergone specialist training to provide the service.  Examples include the insertion and removal of coils, joint injections and minor operations such as removal of benign lesions.



	Dispensary:
	Ready to collect in 48 hours.  In most Practices the written prescription is ready, whereas at Marazion the medication is also dispensed within this time.

	
	Methods of requesting medication: it was suggested to put these in the preferred order on the leaflet.  By telephone was liked the least by staff as it was time-consuming and patients often did not have the correct information to hand.

	
	It was suggested that when requesting information using ‘The Waiting Room’ via the website, there should be an option for ‘other’.  This would be discussed with the system providers.

	
	NW explained the difference between acute and repeat medications.

	
	What happens between a prescription being requested and the medication being collected? The group were very keen to ask a member of staff from Dispensary to the next meeting to talk about their role in the Practice and their day-to-day work.

	
	EPS – no dispensing practice uses this due to lack of hardware and other issues



	Attached Staff:
	As you will be aware other health professionals use the surgery premises to hold clinics; the Practice has no income from this as the services benefit the patients.  These include the midwife, health visitor, counsellors from Outlook South West, BeMe and Addaction.   It would be great to be able to offer other services rooms to use, but there simply isn’t the space at present.

	
	Regular multi-disciplinary meetings are held: Mental Health Team and Counsellors, Palliative Care with McMillan Nurses and District Nurses, Safeguarding with Health Visitor, avoiding unplanned admissions team.

Not to mention all the in-house meetings – doctors, nurses, staff, clinical governance…



	Confidentiality:
	Form available to complete if patients wish us to discuss their care with another person

	
	Medical reports to third parties, only with full consent of patient.  Not covered by NHS so this is private work that commands a fee.



	CQC:
	Due soon we think!  Regular members of our PPG may be invited in to speak to CQC assessors.  We will keep you informed.   Most of those present were keen to attend when CQC visited.



	Suggestions Book:
	Available on the front desk of reception.  Comments are reviewed regularly and responses and/or actions noted.



	Website:
	Practice website:  www.MarazionSurgery.com
NHS Choices:  www.nhs.uk 

	
	Friends & Family Test – responses to date available – VERY positive comments



	PPG:
	Welcome new members



	How to register:
	What do new patients to the surgery need to know, that is not already in the Practice Leaflet?




On reviewing the slides of the PowerPoint Waiting Room presentation the use of the pretty flower slides between the information was felt to be a good idea as it drew the eye back to the information.  The slides regarding DocMail were agreed to be removed; the Practice had used this for quite a number of years and there had been no issues or comments raised by patients.  The PPG were happy that this system of sending letters, such as invitations for flu vaccines, was secure.  The slides regarding EPS were informative but the PPG felt that all patients needed was an assurance that they did not need to worry about this system or sign up for it elsewhere.  Although the presentation was quite long, the PPG felt that it contained a lot of useful information and it should therefore continue to be shown and no other changes were necessary.

The information presented in the various formats discussed was agreed to be well-presented, with only minor wording changes recommended by the group.  The opportunity to have feedback on the content and style of the information was very helpful to the Practice.  It was explained that in order to maintain accurate information all the different methods of disseminating information were kept the same, these included the Practice Leaflet, PowerPoint waiting room presentation, the Practice Website www.marazionsurgery.com and the NHS Choices website www.nhs.uk .  These would all be amended after the meeting to reflect the comments made by the PPG.
5.
Living Will:


There was a short discussion on whether the Practice Leaflet should contain advice on how to prepare a Living Will (or similar legal document).  NW was not sure if this was appropriate in the Practice Leaflet as this type of decision was usually discussed at length with the patient at the appropriate interval during consultation.  As this was a topic of some interest it was agreed that end of life planning would be put on the Agenda of the next meeting.

6.
Patient Survey:


The value of patient surveys was discussed.  The previous survey (which was still available on the Practice website) had been undertaken by patients who attended the surgery during a two week period.  It was felt that this may not have captured the opinion of a full representation of patients. The Practice had used an external company recommended by the NHS to complete surveys and had followed their guidelines.

7.
Friends & Family Test:


The discussion above led into a discussion of the Friends & Family Test, which had been outlined at previous meetings.  This was being done nationally by every Practice long-term.  Slips were available to be completed at the Practice.  It had been started quite slowly, giving patients the opportunity to look at the new slips to see if the format was easy to read and complete.  Now that the trial period had been completed it was anticipated to encourage use and provide opportunity to other groups of patients.  The slips were already on the front desk of reception, they would also be put on the front desk of dispensary.  They could be attached to or enclosed with bags of medication.  It was hoped to have them on the website, so that patients could respond electronically.

The results of the first two months were to be displayed in the waiting room and put on the surgery website.  The comments were extremely positive; the poster to be displayed read:
We have had a total of twenty-six responses; all except one said that they were ‘EXTREMELY LIKELY’ to recommend our GP Practice to friends and family if they needed similar care or treatment.

You’ve been giving us feedback on your care and treatment.  You told us:

Thank you so much for all your fabulous compliments and comments during December 2014 and January 2015!  You have given us a lot of praise, which has been wonderful to read.  To quote some phrases; courteous, reassuring, well-run, warm and comfortable, run on time, caring and listening doctors, professional , go the extra mile, superb, welcoming, ‘A’, sympathetic, helpful, give time to explain diagnoses, efficient prescriptions, practice has a nice friendly feel about it, reliable, patient and understanding, always get a prompt appointment, work very hard, best treatment I have had in Cornwall’, excellent service, exceptional, knowledgeable, accommodating, prompt and effective, confident in professional abilities, well-organised, convenient to get prescriptions

We’re listening and this is what we’re doing: 

During the two month period of December and January, three patients mentioned that they had difficulty getting through to book an appointment first thing in the morning.  Of these two patients said they were ‘extremely likely’ to recommend us and one said they were ‘likely’ to recommend us.  We have been aware of the difficulties with congestion on the telephone lines and have taken various measures to try and ease this.  We appreciate that this is frustrating.  We ask that patients who wish to book routine appointments, such as for blood tests or asthma checks with the nurses try to avoid ringing first thing in the morning.  Patients are asked to ring in the afternoon for blood test results as these calls can be time-consuming for staff as they have to locate and then explain results.  We have recently upgraded our telephone system.  There are now eight incoming telephone lines to the Practice.  There are always four members of staff who are dedicated to answering calls first thing in the morning.  Also from Monday 2nd February 2015, the surgery will open earlier at 8.00am.  This will help patients who need to contact the surgery before going to work or school.  (Previously the appointments telephone number opened at 8.15am and the main lines at 8.30am).  

8.
Hand Sanitizer:


One lady had noticed that not every patient who came into the building used the hand sanitizer that was available on the wall just inside the surgery door, despite a large sign on the door to bring this to their attention.  NW commented that even hospitals do not enforce use of hand sanitizer now that hospital infections such as MRSA are reduced.  NW would ask Public Health for their view on this issue.  

9.
Poltair:


NW gave a brief update on Poltar.  The site was due to be sold as the costs of maintaining the property in its current state, so that it didn’t get into even worse condition, were huge.  There had been no beds there for many years.  A lot of work was being undertaken to improve the flow of patients through hospitals, looking at social care and facilities to improve conditions to discharge patients home sooner with appropriate support.  Age UK were working alongside patients being discharged from WCH, which had been immensely successful; it was hoped that RCHT would soon adopt the same attitude.

10.
Future of PPG:

NW commented that many PPG’s nationally were autonomous.  If anyone wished to become Chair and drive the group forward the Practice were happy to support them in this.  However, NW was happy to continue to Chair the meeting and the Practice was happy to provide administrative support, through JCB. 
11.
Charity & Volunteer Organisations:


Charities or volunteer organisations that the PPG may be involved with would be of interest to Age UK, who signpost patients to appropriate support and help.  The Practice was happy to display posters about events and pass information to Age UK.
12.
Future of Premises:


On enquiry it was confirmed that the Practice was still hoping to enlarge the premises in the future.  The purchase of land adjacent to the site, initially for parking, was being negotiated.  An extension was planned long-term.

13.
Date of Next Meeting:


The next meeting would be held in May.  Through a show of hands it was identified that Wednesdays at the later time of 1845hrs was the most convenient for the majority of members.  Please could everyone Email JCB with their availability, a date that most people could make would then be selected.  A member of staff from Dispensary would be invited to attend as speaker; any other Agenda items should be forwarded to JCB.
